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	Kenmore and District Community Council
Old Comrades Hut Acharn
31 August 2023

Minutes

	
	


1. Present
KCC Members - Peter Ely, Carol May, Colin Morton, Alex Low, Shirley Shearer, John Iddon, Kerry Orr
John Duff (PKC), Andrew Barrie (River Tay Way), David O Donoghue (General Manager DLC)
Members of the local community – Terry Wisdom, George Mitchell, Sheila and Keith Mitchell, Bill Oppenheimer (LTA), Susan Duncan Miller, William Lindsay, Iona, Fiona Smith, Charlotte Flower, Nick Grant (Scottish Crannog Centre)
No representatives from Protect Loch Tay were present.

2. Apologies
Mike Williamson
3. Declarations of interest
Peter Ely, Charlotte Flower and John Duff are all trustees of the Scottish Crannog Centre
4. Previous Minutes
Minutes approved – proposed by John Iddon and seconded by Kerry Orr
5. Matters arising.
· Road Repairs – this is still a work in progress.  
· Christmas in Kenmore expected to take place again in Dec 2023 and is agenda item for today’s meeting
· Coronation – Commemorative coins presented to each of the children at Kenmore Primary school by Shirley and Peter.  Plans are being made to plant trees and site benches to commemorate the occasion.
· Kenmore Kirk – Olive Monro will provide update at next meeting. 
· Kenmore in Bloom – DLC are reviewing the lease of Kenmore Beach to Kenmore in Bloom to understand the current situation.
· Reading Rooms – a new project is underway to re-establish the reading rooms as a community hub.  A strong committee has been created to drive the project forward.  It is possible the Reading Rooms will be purchased as a community asset.
· Pedestrian Crossing at Taymouth Marina – this item needs to be followed up on.  Some smaller items on the agenda have had to take a lower priority due to the amount of time being spent dealing with the fallout from Taymouth Castle development protest groups.
· Keep Kenmore Clean – provision of more bins etc still under discussion with PKC.
· Perthshire Rangers – rota details are shared with KCC members as it was not permitted to share more widely.  Members of the public should contact KCC members if a Perthshire Ranger needs to be contacted.
· D-Day event is still due to be planned.
· Taymouth Castle Development – Colin Morton responded to recent destructive rhetoric where KCC has been criticised for its handling of negotiations with DLC re Taymouth Castle.  Colin Morton read the attached statement.  The local community is encouraged to raise any questions regarding the development and these will be passed on to DLC. 



6. Finance
Only update is that KCC has paid £15 to join the Loch Tay Association this year.
7. Planning
Nothing has been received from PKC to review recently.  It is expected that the Castle Back of House development will be the next application but this has been delayed slightly.  

8. River Tay Way
Andrew Barrie from Perth and Kinross Countryside Trust spoke about the River Tay Way which is being introduced as a new linear long distance route for cycling and walking.  The route will start at the new Crannog location at Dalerb.  The walking route will finish in Perth and the cycling route will finish at the V&A museum in Dundee.  Andrew advised that £1m has been invested so far on projects including upgrades to the National Cycle Network, toilets/showers at Beyond Adventure in Aberfeldy (due to open shortly) and new signage.  The route from the Crannog centre will allow visitors to access the Scottish Crannog centre without having to walk down the road from Kenmore.  The path will go via Drummond Hill rather than using the path from the Kenmore Club through the Arboretum.  The latter option was reviewed but discounted as access to the Crannog centre was not possible using that route due to a private residence.  Susan Duncan Miller asked if the new River Tay Way signs at the Courtyard had replaced the original signs.  Andrew confirmed that the new sign had not replaced the old sign.

The attached leaflet was shared at the meeting.


 
9. Loch Tay Association
Bill Oppenheimer (chairman of LTA) confirmed that the first AGM for 5 years was held 26/7/23 and was attended by approximately 30 people including representatives from the Protect Loch Tay group.  Membership has increased significantly.  

A new committee was elected at the meeting and includes representatives from a number of local businesses.  The main aim of LTA currently is to rationalise the code of conduct for Loch Tay.  This was originally attempted 15 years ago but foundered as PKC had no means of really enforcing the code.  Stevie Thomas and Charlotte Flower are involved in the process of reviewing the current code of conduct as the first step.  

Loch Tay straddles 3 geographic regions Stirling, Perth and Kinross and Loch Lomond National Park.  LTA has the mandate to cover all 3 regions. 

10. Scottish Crannog Centre
Nick Grant provided the following update.  After a couple of initial problems and discussions with PKC the building site at Dalerb is now working well.  Access to the loch at Dalerb has been the most significant issue during the building works.  Special arrangements have been made for local access and for the wild swimmers.  Full public access should be restored in the near future.  

Delivery of large modular buildings proceeded with limited disruption.  The next large delivery is due around 18/19 Sept.  George Mitchell asked if notice could be given of any planned deliveries to avoid unexpected delays.  It was agreed that advanced notice would be posted on the local community Facebook noticeboards.

It is expected that the main contractor will departing shortly and a ‘soft’ opening is currently planned for late Nov 23.  The Crannog Centre hopes to arrange an open day prior to the soft opening of phase 1.  Local residents/businesses will be invited to the open day.

11. Taymouth Estate, Kenmore and Loch Tay
Colin Morton provided the following update - 2 liaison meetings between KCC and DLC have taken place since the last KCC meeting.  The first was with Tom Colopy on 5/7 and the second with David O’Donoghue, new general manager, on 31/8.  David O’Donoghue will be living in Kenmore.  Minutes of these meetings are available on the KCC website and key points are noted below.
DLC has completed the purchase of the shop in Kenmore.  DLC is planning to re-open the shop in 2024 and is currently considering the best management model for the shop.
It is planned to re-open Kenmore Hotel in 2025.
DLC has also indicated that it will be sharing plans to redevelop Taymouth Trading when these are finalised.  Planning permission will be required and this will be sought in line with current PKC requirements.  The development is likely to take a couple of years.    
DLC has responded to the feedback that communication regarding its plans has been inadequate to date and has committed to improve communications going forward.  KCC maintains a Q&A section on its website which is updated as frequently as possible.  DLC has agreed to meet with all local community councils and any other relevant formally constituted groups.  DLC also responded to the queries raised in a letter by John Swinney and Pete Wishart 14/8 following the public meeting in Aberfeldy.
DLC has pledged to support the newly established project to rejuvenate the Reading Rooms in Kenmore.  DLC has agreed to provide stud columns for the Reading Rooms.
DLC has reconfirmed that changes to core paths are temporary and improved signage for the routes available has been provided.
DLC is planning to introduce Open Days where members of the public will be able to visit the estate and golf course with all proceeds going to charity.  It is anticipated there will be 4 open days a year.
An environmental impact study is currently underway.
Shirley Shearer updated that John Swinney held a meeting on 28/8 with local businesses in Kenmore and district that have been negatively impacted by the recent press stories that are painting Kenmore as a ‘ghost town’.  The recent protests and subsequent press attention has galvanised local businesses to support the work that KCC has been doing with DLC to ensure the best outcome for all.  The meeting was positive regarding building ‘Brand Kenmore’.  Local businesses are determined to work together to achieve this with the help of positive initiatives from the Scottish Crannog Centre, Loch Tay Way and DLC’s development of the Castle.  All this investment is very welcome.  In the short term we need to work together to dispel the view that Kenmore is a ghost town and welcome the investment that DLC is making.
Terry Wisdom from Coshieville asked David O’Donoghue (DLC) what the plans are for re-opening the Chinese and Newhall bridges.  David confirmed that DLC plans to re-open the Chinese and Newhall Bridges and restore the core paths.  However unfortunately the state of repair of the Chinese Bridge is much worse than expected.  It will require significant investment to carry out the multi million-pound repairs that are required.  DLC have committed to undertake this, but the expected timescales are still tbc given the scale of the work.  DLC are due to publish an illustration shortly for re-establishing a circular route.
                    
12. AOCB
· Christmas at Kenmore
· It was suggested that KCC help to set up a committee to organise Christmas at Kenmore going forward.  A community fund should be available for this.  Committee members are expected to be from KCC, local residents and businesses.  Both DLC and LTA offered representatives to sit on the committee
· Children’s Play Area at Kenmore Primary School
· Alex Low raised on behalf of Jenny Gane.  Kenmore Primary School Parent 
council are raising money to build a new play area for the school which will also be accessible for local kids and any visitors.  The 2 tower climbing frame, with slide etc will cost £22,240 (includes VAT).  So far £20k has been raised.  If we also want a swing that will be an extra £3000-5000 depending on style we opt for.  Jenny will be constructing a fundraising website but if any local businesses are interested in donating or finding out more they can contact Jenny at jurquhart779@gmail.com. 
· Colin Morton agreed to provide list of Community Funding grants.
· John Duff also committed to review whether any funding would be available from PKC

Next Community Council Meeting: The Reading Room Kenmore, 26th October 2023 at 7pm
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CC Meeting 31 August 2023

Opening statement

There’s been a lot of water under the bridge since we last met in June.

It’s fair to say that we had hoped to make more progress on some things like progressing the reading rooms project. But unfortunately, other matters have taken up too much of our attention and our time.

We will discuss the Taymouth Castle development later in our agenda but there is an important matter that we want to address now - the divisive and destructive rhetoric emanating from outside our community.

Our Council largely stayed out of the wider debate on Taymouth Castle - we believe in democracy and free speech. The views of a wider audience are valid and informative. 

But our job is to represent the community here, make sure your voice is heard and your concerns dealt with. 

No doubt you will be aware of allegations and criticism made against this Council. We have been accused of being inept, unqualified, greedy and corrupt. Just yesterday a national newspaper reporter told me she had been briefed by a leading protestor, someone who does not even live here, that we have scared the good people of Kenmore from speaking out! 

We are just a few volunteers who give sometimes more time than we have spare, to work for the community, for you. We were elected in a democratic process and have a national Code of Conduct we are bound to follow. 

We did not court controversy. In fact we have worked closely with DLC the Castle developers for more than a year to try to steer the development in the best interest of local people without fuss.

Positive outcomes of our discussions so far include: 

cleaning up of the beach area, installation of life belts and repair of the dangerous collapsing walls; 

planned provision of new beach and street furniture; 

help with retaining, restoring and furnishing the kenmore communityReading Rooms and providing free broadband there; 

re-opening of the village shop - which we all know DLC did not shut;

plans for a new village pub and restaurant

sponsorship for the school, highland games and other local events; and 

an excellent community Christmas in Kenmore celebration with proceeds donated by DLC to community funds and the Air Ambulance.

But we have watched while lies, conspiracy theories, scaremongering and disinformation have been cast about with no regard for the truth - or worse - for the consequences.

We were told there would be a gated community - not true. The marina would be bought and loads of jet skis berthed there - not true. The castle owners bought the post office to shut it down - not true. The school will be knocked down and the kids turned out into the street - not true.

I won’t list all the nonsense, we haven’t got time but Bill Oppenheim, chair of the Loch Tay Association already did a splendid job of knocking down each accusation at a Loch Tay Association meeting just a week ago. His speech was met with resounding and lasting applause the like I have never seen in a public meeting. Thank you Bill for bringing some sense to the situation.

People have been told this is a ghost town - everything is shut, there’s nothing to do, don’t bother coming. I can’t imagine anything ,more harmful to a tourist-led economy like ours here.

Clearly the authors of that are not looking at the same place I am with the Waterfront, Marina, Courtyard shop and restaurant populated with happy looking customers. 

But if you tell folk who might want to stay her, live here or work here that it is a ghost town then that is exactly what it will become.

And as  a result of that irresponsible and destructive messaging our local businesses have lost valuable summer trade and are having to explain to their customers -  people looking to cancel their bookings - why Kenmore is still a great place to visit. 

The lasting consequence of that irresponsible, uncalled for and indefensible denigration of our vital tourist economy is absolutely frightening. 

How on earth can any of this protect loch Tay? 

What motivates such such harmful rhetoric?

Just as concerning for our council, we have been told by protestors that we don’t actually reflect local sentiment. Well, perhaps there are a few here who would rather not have the development. 

That said, I and my fellow councillors have not met anyone here who does not want the changes to result in the best possible outcomes for the area, and that is what we are all working for.

You will have heard accusations from protestors that we are in the pocket of the big bad developers, or are being bullied, or have had the wool pulled over our eyes. If we are being bullied it is most certainly not from them.

I’m very glad to report that we have established a constructive and mutually beneficial relationship with Discovery Land Company, the new castle owners. Our experience has been that we have dealt with professional, responsible, honest people who have been frank with us when they did not need to be, heedful of our requests even when that comes at significant cost to their company. 

Clearly that outcome does not suit some people. 

DLC is working to previous planning consents which are publicly available. 

There will inevitably be changes to their plans and they will be subject to new planning applications and public consultation under the statutory planning system. 

Where we, or you, have concerns about issues such as access, temporary restrictions, environmental matters, car parking or road traffic we will voice these, continue to hold DLC to task, and try to find win-win solutions that work for us all. 

You may also have heard claims that the Community Council is not qualified to monitor this development. For once, that is true. We are most certainly not experts in the many fields involved. That is why Perth and Kinross Council, the Scottish Environmental Protection Agency, Nature Scot, Historic Environment Scotland, Scottish Water and Scottish Forests are all involved.  We trust these expert statutory and regulatory bodies to do what we cannot. Let’s let them do their job.

The Community Council is a statutory consultee along with these other bodies. If we think they are not being heeded we will say so. Where we think we need to object to any proposals then we will.

The new owners have shown they are keen to work with the community. Some of the key people working for them are already living in ex-holiday homes in the village, and are becoming a part of the community themselves. 

So, having a supportive, constructive and friendly local environment is clearly beneficial to both parties. Why would DLC not want their staff or visitors to feel welcome in the tiny community here? 

The notion frequently put about that their visitors will not want to explore and enjoy our area, our countryside our pubs, shops and restaurants is clearly absurd.

To sum up, we believe that working with the developers, rather than opposing them, is the only way forward. We make no apologies for that approach. It has already borne fruit. 

There may be challenges where our objectives might not coincide. Should this happen, we believe that sorting these out is best done from the positive, constructive and collaborative base we have established, rather than harmful, negative demands and damaging and disruptive confrontation. 

We are accountable. All that we do is on our website. 

The DLC question and answer section on our website is  updated as regularly as we can. If you have new questions let us know.  And  if you want the up to date facts you will find them there. 

Finally, we promise that we  will not stifle public debate and, unlike secretive pressure groups that purport to protect Loch Tay, we will certainly not ban you from any forum simply for exercising your democratic right to free speech. 

But we will also not sit quietly and be harangued, especially by people we do not represent and do not know. 

31 August 2023
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